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Civil Rights Symposium 
Barry Is Featured Speaker 

Marion Barry, Jr., president of the 
District of Columbia Board of Educa¬ 
tion, will speak on "Brown v. Board of 
Education: The Real American Revolu¬ 
tion" at 2 p.m., Saturday, April 13, in 
Phi Beta Kappa Hall.  Mr. Barry's 
address is the highlight of a day-long 
symposium marking the twentieth anni¬ 
versary of the 1954 Supreme Court deci¬ 
sion on school desegregation. 

The symposium is open to the public. 
The program will begin at 10 a.m. in 

Phi Beta Kappa Hall with a panel dis¬ 
cussion on civil rights since 1954. 
Participants will include Oscar 
Williams, chairman of the History 
Department at Virginia State College; 
Virginia Crockford, former chairman of 
the Richmond School Board; Pat Watters, 
editor of Southern Voiaes,  Atlanta, 
Ga., and John Lewis, executive director 
of the Voter Education Project, also 
from Atlanta.  Jack Edwards, professor 
of government and newly appointed dean 
of the Faculty of Arts and Sciences at 
the College, will moderate. 

The panelists will hold a series of 
informal workshops with the audience, 
following Mr. Barry's speech, at 3 p.m. 
in Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

The purpose of the symposium is two¬ 
fold:  to place the Brown decision in 
historical perspective and to assess 
its continuing impact on Virginia, the 
South, and the nation. 

Folksinger Bill Haymes 

Folksinger Bill Haymes of Manches¬ 
ter, Md., will present a concert of 
freedom songs and folk music at the Hoi 
Polloi Friday, April 12, at 8:30 p.m. 
His visit to campus is part of the pro¬ 
gram on civil rights since 1954. 

Mr. Haymes will also give a lecture- 
demonstration for the History 466 class 
Friday afternoon. 

A 1971 honors graduate of Rice Uni¬ 
versity, where he wrote a senior thesis 
on the music of the civil rights move¬ 
ment, Mr. Haymes has been singing pro¬ 
fessionally since the summer of 1969. 

Members of the College community are 
invited to attend the concert. 

The two day program is being spon¬ 
sored by the Office of the Associate 
Dean of Students for Administration, 
the Marshall-Wythe Institute, and the 
Graduate Student Association. 

Campus Exhibits 
Exhibit of Publications by members 

of the faculty, Botetourt Museum, Swem 
Library, Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m.-5 p.m.; Sat. 
9 a.m.-l p.m., ending April 15 

"In Spite of Conditions," student 
art show, Andrews Hall Gallery, 
Wed.-Sun., 1-5 p.m., ending April 28. 

Exhibit of costumes and scenery 
designs by students in the Department 
of Theatre and Speech and members of 
the W$M Theatre, Phi Beta Kappa Hall, 
April 17-30 
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It s Time For An Easter Egg Hunt! 
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We cordially invite the children of all College Faculty, Staff and 
Married Students, from the age of two up to six years,  to an Easter 
Egg Hunt at the President's House,  on Sunday, April 14,  at 3:30 p.m. 
We shall provide the Easter Baskets for the Hunt. 

Parents,  relatives and younger and older brothers and sisters are 
invited to come and watch the festivities and enooy punch and cookies. 
In case of rain the Easter Egg Hunt will be cancelled—if in doubt, 
please telephone 229-3030. 

Happy Hunting! 

President and Mrs.   Graves 

Seniors Begin $10,000 Drive for Class Gift 
Craig Comwell, president of the 

Class of 1974, has announced a record- 
setting senior class gift goal of 
$10,000. The gift, in the form of cash 
and pledges, will be comprised of five- 
year pledges, room deposits and the 
remainder of the senior class treasury. 

The gift will be used for those pur¬ 
poses that many seniors have worked so 
hard for during their years at the Col¬ 
lege. The Martin Luther King, Jr., 
Scholarship Fund will be used to con¬ 
tinue to encourage minority enrollment 
at the College so that future students 
may benefit from increased student 
diversity and all students will have an 
equal opportunity to attend the Col¬ 
lege. The Circle K - Chickahominy 
Field Improvements will provide for 
continued support for community service 
projects so that students will have the 
opportunity to widen their own experi¬ 
ences while attending college.  The 
College Wide Environment Committee 
needs assistance as well in order to 
continue their important work improving 
the campus surroundings. Many other 
needs of the College that are not 
funded by state appropriations, such as 
Project Plus and Asia House, will also 
receive support. 

J. Edward Zollinger, a distinguished 
member of the Board of Visitors and an 
alumnus of the College, took note of 
the fund drive in a most dramatic man¬ 
ner in a recent letter to Mr. Comwell. 
"It is clear to me that voluntary 
financial support of the College's 
alumni will be of critical importance 
in the years immediately ahead.  Alumni 
annual giving may well be the primary 
source for that margin of educational 
excellence to which the entire William 
and Mary community aspires." Mr. 
Zollinger continued, "I find your 
effort so admirable that I wish to pro¬ 
pose a challenge to you and the senior 
class.  I herewith offer to match on a 
dollar-for-dollar basis the first 
$10,000 you and your volunteers raise 
in cash and pledges from senior class 
members prior to June 1, provided you 
raise at least $10,000." 

In an effort to meet this challenge, 
the senior class has organized a group 
of volunteers to personally solicit 

contributions from each senior on 
campus. Members of the Black Student 
Organization, Circle K, Omicron Delta 
Kappa, Mortar Board and other inter¬ 
ested individuals will be visiting the 
seniors on Wednesday, April 10, and 
Thursday, April 11. 

Board Officers Named 
R. Harvey Chappell,-Jr., of 

Richmond, has been re-elected to a 
second term as Rector of the Board of 
Visitors. 

Until the Board's by-laws were 
revised recently, the Rector was 
limited to one two-year term. 

Mr. Chappell is a Richmond attorney 
who is an alumnus of the College and 
the Marshall-Wythe School of Law. 

Also elected at the Board's recent 
meeting were John R. L. Johnson, Jr., 
of Chadds Ford, Pa., Vice Rector, suc¬ 
ceeding Blake T. Newton, Jr., of Green¬ 
wich, Conn., whose term on the Board 
expired; and Mrs. Nancy Falck of 
McLean, Secretary, succeeding W. H. 
Bowditch of Yorktown. 

Mr. Chappell has appointed the fol¬ 
lowing committee chairmen for the 
Board: 

Finance, Frederick Deane; Buildings 
and Grounds, Mrs. Falck; Academic 
Affairs, Dr. Robert J. Faulconer; 
Development and Alumni Affairs, William 
Hubard; and Student Affairs, Mrs. 
Victor Powell. Mr. Chappell, by pro¬ 
vision of the by-laws, serves as Chair¬ 
man of the Executive Committee and also 
the Committee on Honorary Degrees. 

Lottery Postponed 
The room lottery has been postponed 

until the first week of May, according 
to Dean W. Samuel Sadler. The exact 
schedule will be announced at a later 
date. 

Room deposit refunds will be made 
until the lottery begins.  Students who 
do not plan to live on campus next year 
and who do not plan to go through the 
lottery are encouraged to apply for 
refunds in the Office of Residence Hall 
Life, 206-B James Blair Hall. 



Biology 
C. Richard Terman, professor, has 

had a paper entitled "Sociobiology and 
Population Problems: Perspectives" 
published in the Journal of the Ameri¬ 
can Scientific Affiliation,  Volume 26, 
pp. 6-13, March 1974. This paper was 
presented as an address at the Affilia¬ 
tion's annual meeting at Spokane, Wash. 
The American Scientific Affiliation is 
an association of Christian Men and 
Women in Science numbering approxi¬ 
mately 2,000 members. 

Business Administration 
Colin Park, professor, presented a 

paper entitled "Role of Educational 
Institutions in Continuing Education" 
at the Southwestern Federation of 
Administrative Disciplines meeting in 
Dallas, Texas, on March 29. 

James E. Smith, associate professor, 
participated in the Current Accounting 
Problems Seminar for Professors held 
March 26-28 in Chicago. The seminar 
was sponsored by Touche Ross § Co. 

Government 
Donald J. Baxter, associate profes¬ 

sor, attended the annual meeting of the 
American Association for Asian Studies 
held in Boston recently. Mr. Baxter 
served as a panelist for the section 
entitled "The Philippines Under Martial 
Law: An Assessment." 

Law School 
William F. Swindler, professor, has 

received a formal citation from the 
Virginia General Assembly, in the form 
of Senate Joint Resolution No. 32, 
expressing the legislature's apprecia¬ 
tion to members of the Special Task 
Force of the Privileges and Elections 
Committees for their report on the 
impact of the proposed Equal Rights 
Amendment on Virginia statute law. 

Richard A. Williamson, associate 
professor, was a member of a panel dis¬ 
cussing recent developments in consti¬ 
tutional and criminal law, at the meet¬ 
ing of the Virginia Trial Lawyers Asso¬ 
ciation at the Williamsburg Lodge 
March 18. The panel was moderated by 
Dean James P. Whyte. 

Michael T. Madison, associate pro¬ 
fessor, has signed a contract with 
Warren, Gorham and Lamont, Inc., of New 
York to write a treatise on Modem 
Real Estate Financing and Related Tax 
Aspects,  with an accompanying Real 
Estate Financing Forms Book.     Both are 
scheduled for publication by September 
1975.  Both books are designed for use 
by practicing attorneys, with secondary 
reference use by law students. 

College Women's Club 
The College Women's Club will meet 

Monday, April 15, at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Dodge Room, Phi Beta Kappa Hall. The 
program after the business meeting will 
include singing by the Sweet Adelines 
and a demonstration of the Laubach 
method of reading instruction by Mrs. 
Edward Fogler and Mrs. Curtis 0'Shell. 
A lecture on self-defense will also be 
given by a member of the Williamsburg 
Police Department. 

Mrs. W. Samuel Sadler is the hostess 
for the evening. Members of her com¬ 
mittee include Mrs. Emeric Fischer, 
Mrs. John Hodges, Mrs. J. Wilfred 
Lambert, Mrs. John Drew, Mrs. Martin 
Garrett and Mrs. Barry Fratkin. 

 Faculty News _ 
Metropolitan Criminal 

Justice Center 
B. M. Gray, director of police pro¬ 

jects, participated in the 80th annual 
conference of the International Associ¬ 
ation of Chiefs of Police held in San 
Antonio, Tex., recently. 

The following articles/books, 
authored by members of the staff, have 
either been published or will be pub¬ 
lished in the near future: 

"Police Reports to the Community," 
The Police Chief,  Vol. 41 (March): 
54-56, by B. M. Gray. 

Corrections:    Problems and Pros¬ 
pects,   Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: 
Prentice-Hall, Inc., co-edited by David 
M. Petersen and Charles W. Thomas and 
scheduled for publication late this 
summer. 

Issues and Problems in Social 
Research,  Chicago: Aldine Publishers, 
co-edited by Charles W. Thomas and 
Harwin L. Voss and scheduled for publi¬ 
cation early this fall. 

"The Bureaucratization Process and 
Its Effects: A Simulation," Teaching 
Sociology, forthcoming, by Michael J. 
Miller and Charles W. Thomas. 

"A Response to Westhues' Comment on 
'Goal Specificity, Organizational 
Structure, and Participant Commitment 
in Churches,'" Sociological Analysis, 
scheduled for publication in the next 
issue, by John H. Scalf, Michael J. 
Miller, and Charles W. Thomas. 

"Organizational Structure as a 
Determinant of Alienation," Pacific 
Sociological Review,   forthcoming, by 
Charles W. Thomas and Matthew T. 
Zingraff. 

"A Sociological Perspective on 
Public Support for Capital Punishment," 
American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 
forthcoming, by Charles W. Thomas and 
Samuel C. Foster. 

Modern Languages 
Ronald St. Onge, assistant profes¬ 

sor, published an article on "A Note on 
Classical French Theatre in Paris 
Today" in the January issue of the bul¬ 
letin of the Modern Foreign Languages 
Association. 

Music 
F. Donald Truesdell, professor, 

recently attended the national conven¬ 
tions of the two top professional music 
organizations in the country. 

He attended the Music Teachers 
National Association convention at Los 
Angeles March 18-21.  He is the immedi¬ 
ate past president of its state affili¬ 
ate, the Virginia Music Teachers 
Association. 

In addition he attended the Music 
Educators National Conference conven¬ 
tion at Anaheim, Calif., March 22-26. 
He is a past chairman of the college 
section of the state affiliate, the 
Virginia Music Educators Association. 

Mr. Truesdell served on a panel of 
judges for a piano competition at 
American University on March 31. 

Philosopher to Speak 
W. D. Falk, chairman of the Depart¬ 

ment of Philosophy at the University of 
North Carolina, Chapel Hill, will speak 
on "Hume on Practical Reason" Monday, 
April 15, at 8 p.m. in Jones 207. 

Mr. Falk's visit to the campus is 
being sponsored by the Philosophy Club. 

Physics 
W. J. Kossler, associate professor, 

and H. 0. Funsten, professor. Physics 
Department, have been awarded a $28,000 
research grant by the National Science 
Foundation. 

The money will be used to fund 
experiments during the coming year at 
the Space Radiation Effects Laboratory, 
Newport News, and at the Columbia Uni¬ 
versity Synchrocyclotron, providing the 
facility begins operation in time. 
Part of the money, as is customary with 
such grants, will be used for College 
needs--in this case over $4,000.  The 
remainder of the grant will be used to 
defray the actual costs of the experi¬ 
ments. 

The re'search of Professors Kossler 
and Funsten consists of very accurate 
measurements of what happens when 
atomic nuclei are bombarded with fast 
negative particles called pions.  The 
nuclei, after being struck, emit a 
powerful radiation similar to x-rays. 
Observation of the amount and nature of 
this radiation allows the observers to 
get an idea of what is going on inside 
the nucleus.  The technique used by 
Kossler and Funsten is new and has 
attracted considerable attention among 
nuclear physicists. 

Several members of the department 
attended the American Physical Society 
Meeting in Philadelphia, Pa., 
March 25-28. The following papers were 
presented: 

"Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Detec¬ 
tion of Charged Defects in GaAs." 
R. K. Hester, A. Sher, J. F. Soest and 
G. Weisz. Bull.  Am.  Phys.  Soc.   19_, 
252 (1974). 

"Electronic Density of States of 
Liquid Metals." K. S. Chang, A. Sher 
and G. Weisz. Bull.  Am.  Phys.  Soc.  _!£, 
317 (1974). 

The following paper has been  ; 
published: 

"NMR Study of High Temperature Phase 
Transitions in KH2PO4 - type Crystals." 
J. Y. Nicholson III and J. F. Soest. 
Journal of Chemical Physics  60, 715 
(1974). 
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Harpsichord Concert Poetry Reading Tonight       Mermettes to Present 
Aquatic Art Show 

Eiji Hashimoto 

Eiji Hashimoto will play a harpsi¬ 
chord concert Sunday, April 14, 4 p.m. 
at the Campus Center Ballroom.  This 
will be the third program in the 
1973-74 Collegium Musicum Series under 
the direction of F. Donald Truesdell 
and sponsored by the Department of 
Music.  The public is invited to attend 
without charge. 

Mr. Hashimoto's program includes 
works by D'Anglebert, Rameau, J. S. 
Bach and Scarlatti and a work composed 
in 1972 by Paul Martin Palombo for 
harpsichord and electronic tape. 

"His performance was brilliant. He 
has not only agility, but imagination 
and tenderness...," Evening Star, 
Washington, D.C. These statements are 
but a sampling of the high praise 
heaped upon Mr. Hashimoto who began his 
musical training as a child in Tokyo. 

After graduation from the Tokyo 
University of Arts, he came to the 
United States under the Fulbright pro¬ 
gram. Study at several universities 
followed, eventually resulting in study 
with the world-renowned harpsichordist, 
Ralph Kirkpatrick, and the beginning of 
a concert career. Mr. Hashimoto is 
currently harpsichordist-in-residence 
at the University of Cincinnato College 
Conservatory of Music. 

PBS to Broadcast 
The Advocates' Here 

The award-winning program, "The 
Advocates," will be televised by the 
Public Broadcasting System (PBS) in the 
Great Hall of the Wren Building Tues.- 
Wed., April 9-10 at 8 p.m. 

The Tuesday night program will deal 
with the question now before the 
Supreme Court on whether newspapers 
should be required to give reply space 
to political candidates they have 
criticized.  Participants tentatively 
include attorneys William Van Alstyne, 
Duke; and John Burgess of Vermont; 
editor Reginald Murphy of Atlanta, 
recent kidnapping victim; and Senator 
Joseph Biden of Delaware. 

On Wednesday the program will deal 
with the question of whether the 
Special Prosecutor's position (Leon 
Jaworski) should be institutionalized 
as an independent prosecutorial arm of 
the government.  Participants tenta¬ 
tively include former Attorney General 
Richardson, an as yet undesignated 
Watergate trial participant, and 
attorneys Lloyd Winerab of Harvard and 
Henry Rothblatt of the District of 
Columbia. 

The programs will be videotaped for 
broadcast on PBS affiliates later this 
month. 

Joseph Brodsky, a distinguished 
Russian dissident poet, will read from 
his works Tuesday, April 9, at 8 p.m. 
in Millington Auditorium. 

The reading, which will be both in 
the original Russian and in English 
translation, is sponsored by the 
College-Wide Reading Program.  It is 
open to the public free of charge. 

Mr. Brodsky, who left Russia in 
1968, is currently poet-in-residence at 
the University of Michigan at Ann 
Arbor. He taught last year in the 
English Department at Queens College, 
New York City. 

His book, Selected Poems,  published 
recently by Harper § Row, bears a for¬ 
ward by W. H. Auden, late American 
poet.  Mr. Brodsky will be available to 
autograph copies of his book and talk 
with members of the College community 
at the William and Mary Bookstore 
Tuesday afternoon. 

Bicentennial Idea Contest 
The Student Bicentennial Idea Con¬ 

test, open to all students and any 
student organization at the College, 
will end Monday, April 22, at 5 p.m. 
The contest is being sponsored by the 
College Bicentennial Committee. 

Members of the Contest Committee 
are Nancy L. Hadlock, '77, chairman; 
Nancy E. Norman, '75; and Professor 
Timothy Sullivan, Marshall-Wythe School 
of Law.  Committee members will serve 
as judges. 

Cash prizes, donated by the Society 
of the Alumni, are $50, first; $30, 
second; and $20, third. The winners 
will be announced and prizes awarded at 
the Honors Convocation on Monday, 
April 29.  In the event no appropriate 
proposals are submitted, the Committee 
reserves the right to withdraw the 
prize money. 

To win, contestants must submit a 
written outline of a project for a way 
in which the students of the College 
can celebrate the Nation's Bicenten¬ 
nial.  Project ideas may be in such 
areas as the arts, scholarly activi¬ 
ties, festivities (e.g.. Colonial 
Fair), community service, etc. 

Special consideration will be given 
to proposals involving wide student 
participation.  The project should be 
both imaginative and feasible, and its 
description must be as complete as pos¬ 
sible.  Proposals should be submitted 
to:  College Bicentennial Committee, 
c/o Ross Weeks, Jr., Information 
Office, 125 Richmond Road, not later 
than April 22. 

Personnel Bulletin 

Job Openings 
The following positions at the 

College are or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be 
transferred to these positions may 
receive additional information at the 
College Personnel Office. The College 
of William and Mary is an Equal Oppor¬ 
tunity Employer.  Accordingly, women 
and minority employees are encouraged 
to apply for those positions for which 
they feel they are qualified. 

Buildings and Grounds Superintendent A 
Building Construction Inspector 
Power Plant Superintendent B 
Housekeeping Supervisor B 
Institutional Policeman 

The Mermettes have chosen "Collage" 
as the theme for their spring aquatic 
art show which will be given Wed.-Fri., 
April 17-19, at 8:15 p.m. in Adair 
Pool. The show is open to the public. 
There is no admission charge. 

The show emphasizes a new form of 
artistic endeavor that strives to make 
the creative and the technical aspects 
of swimming of equal importance. Crea¬ 
tive aquatics enables the swimmer, 
using the water as his medium, to work 
beyond set patterns and stunts of syn¬ 
chronized swimming to create and com¬ 
municate an idea. 

All the performance numbers have 
been choreographed by members of the 
Mermettes group. Three of the composi¬ 
tions, "Etude," a solo number by Karen 
Larson, '76; "Friends," a duet with 
Mindy Hallgren, '77, and Madonna Moss, 
'76, choreographed by Megan Philpotts, 
'75; and "Ms?" with Chris McKechnie, 
'75, Madonna Moss, Keith Havens, '76, 
and Mike Malpass, '75, will be pre¬ 
sented at the first national conference 
of the National Institute for Creative 
Aquatics at Randolph-Macon Women's 
College the last weekend in April. 

Other performance numbers include 
"Kaleidoscope," choreographed by Mindy 
Hallgren, in which a giant hoop 12' in 
diameter will be used to create inter¬ 
esting designs and patterns.  "Tower of 
Babel Job," choreographed by Chris 
McKechnie, will incorporate the spoken 
word through a reading of Carl 
Sandburg's poetry. 

"Water Lillies," is a group number 
choreographed by Mary Lively, '74, and 
"Quiet," a number choreographed by Joan 
Floyd, '77, will be augmented by 
special sound effects such as alarm 
clocks, a telephone ringing, a type¬ 
writer, and a washing machine. 

Choreographer for a number entitled 
"Moments" is Karen Larson.  "Walden 
III," an underwater group number, is 
being choreographed by Pam Kuchenbuch, 
'76. An all male number, "The Case 
Batman Failed to Solve," has been 
arranged by Chris McFadden, '76.  "The 
Primaries," a number dealing with the 
primary colors, blue, red and yellow, 
has been choreographed by Janice Hight, 
•76, and "Urbanization" is a large 
group number jointly choreographed by 
Sherry Lupton, '76, and Sharon Zook, 
•76. The "Finale" will include the 
entire Mermettes group and has been 
arranged by Karen Larson. 

Co-directors for the Mermettes are 
Karen Larson and Chris McKechnie. 
Backdrop for the show is by Lisa 
McCauley, '77, and design by Chris 
McKechnie and Megan Philpotts.  Bonnie 
France, '76, and Sherry Lupton have 
designed the costumes. 

Members of Mermettes participating 
in the show include: Hulet Easterlin, 
'75; Sue Hanna, "76; Barb Ramsey, '75; 
Sue Weber, '76; Fiona Baxter, '76; John 
Weiner, '76; Zibby Dallam, '77; Betty 
Jeanne France, '75; Nancy Johnston, 
•76; Toni Tarantino, '74; Susan 
Vreeland, '76; Jenny Wood, '75; Carol 
Peterson, '75; Bruce Hartzler, '77; 
Paul Baker, '77; and Cindy Holland, 
'76. 

Faculty advisor is Jan Tomlinson, 
assistant professor of Physical Educa¬ 
tion for Women. 



Programs Would Aid Area Handicapped 

Centex Plans Educational TV Station for Peninsula 
The Peninsula section of Virginia 

will have a new educational television 
station and a nationally unique tool 
for educating the handicapped, if 
federal funding is obtained by a non¬ 
profit Williamsburg corporation. 

The corporation. Center of Excel¬ 
lence, Inc. (Centex), is jointly direc¬ 
ted by College officials and several 
Peninsula citizens.  It is chiefly the 
result of efforts by John A. Curtis, a 
nationally known authority in the field 
of telecommunications, who has made 
Williamsburg his retirement home. 

Centex has applied to the U.S. 
Office of Education for a grant of 
$457,000 to enable construction of a 
fully equipped transmitter at West 
Point. The transmitter would beam 
educational programs to a primary view¬ 
ing area of Charles City, James City 
and York counties and the cities of 
Williamsburg, Hampton and Newport News. 

Centex has also sought permission 
from the Federal Communications Commis¬ 
sion for the use of UHF Channel 46 for 
its station, WTEC. 

Initially, WTEC would use Channel 46 
and its West Point transmitter as a 
relay for programs telecast by WHRO, 
Hampton, thus extending WHRO's audi¬ 
ence, according to a preliminary agree¬ 
ment between the Hampton educational 
television station and Centex.  Some 
additional programming would originate 
at William and Mary, using television 
studios and equipment at Phi Beta Kappa 
Hall. The College's equipment, until 
now, has been used only for closed 
circuit applications for various aca¬ 
demic programs. 

Centex is also applying for some $5 
million in additional federal funds, to 
be used over five years, with the 
endorsement and support of college and 
school officials in the Peninsula area 
and in close cooperation with several 
faculty members at William and Mary, 
primarily in the School of Education. 
The funds would enable use of WTEC and 
related capabilities to support pre¬ 
school, school, and adult education for 
the handicapped and their families. 
The School of Education's Division of 
Special Education has been working in 
this area of Centex planning. 

Current Affairs Panel 
A current affairs panel will be 

given by the United States Army War 
College Wednesday, April 17, at 
7:30 p.m. in Millington Auditorium. 
The event is being co-sponsored by 
Project PLUS and the Department of 
Military Science. 

Symphony Concert 
The Norfolk Symphony Orchestra, 

under the sponsorship of the Wednesday 
Morning Music Club, will present its 
annual concert at Phi Beta Kappa Hall 
Tuesday, April 23, at 8:30 p.m. 
Russell Stanger will conduct the 
Orchestra. 

The program will include Wagner's 
"Siegfried Idyll" and Beethoven's 
"Symphony No. 9," with Elizabeth 
Schwering, soprano; Lois Nordling, 
mezzo soprano; Jon Grain, tenor; Pablo 
Elvira, bass; and The Cantata Chorus of 
Norfolk. 

Proceeds from the concert will bene¬ 
fit the Williamsburg Youth Orchestra. 

Tickets for the concert, $4 for 
adults and $2 for students, may be pur¬ 
chased at the Campus Center, at Ricks 
Wilson, Ltd., Merchant Square, and from 
Mrs. Frank MacDonald, 229-8587. 

The project would also explore the 
possible use of 28 special 6-megahertz 
channels allocated by the FCC for non¬ 
profit educational services. The 6- 
megahertz channels can be received only 
on receivers with special adapters, and 
their use permits adaptation to a pro¬ 
posed national network of educational 
telecasting via a system of relays. 
The 6-megahertz channels also can be 
used for two-way audio and video pur¬ 
poses. 

Vernon M. Geddy, mayor of Williams¬ 
burg, is chairman of the board of 
Centex. Other officers include Richard 
B. Brooks, dean of William and Mary's 
School of Education, president; Mr. 
Curtis, executive vice president; 
Robert C. Jones, associate dean of the 
College's School of Education, vice 
president; Stephen D. Harris, Williams¬ 
burg attorney, secretary-treasurer; 
George R. Healy, vice president for 
academic affairs at William and Mary, 
director; Warren Heemann, vice presi¬ 
dent for College development, director; 
and Edward C. Kollmann, dean of the 
faculty at Hampton Institute, director. 
Another director is James D. Ahlgren, 
vice president of Telcom, Inc., of 
Alexandria, who has loaned his firm's 
services to development of planning. 

Mr. Curtis, who has held a number of 
management posts in the computer and 
data transmission industry, was a vice 
president and general manager of Elec¬ 
tronics Association, Inc., of Long 
Branch, N.J., until he formed his own 
consulting firm, Curtis Management 
Assistance Corp., in 1968. He retired 
last August. With a former partner, he 
pioneered the world's first railway 
radio-telephone system, used by the 
Erie Railroad; the first motorist com¬ 
munications installation, used on the 
George Washington Bridge and Queens 
Midtown Tunnel; and the first train 
sound distribution system, on the Santa 
Fe line.  Just prior to retirement, he 
was consultant to Data Transmission 
Co., which has obtained FCC approval to 
build America's first all-digital 
microwave transmission network. 

The concept which would utilize the 
6-megahertz channels was first outlined 
in a paper prepared by Mr. Curtis for 

the Advisory Committee on Issues in 
Educational Technology, Commission on 
Education, National Academy of Engin¬ 
eering.  The paper is to be published 
this spring by the Academy.  It pro¬ 
poses establishment of a national edu¬ 
cational telecommunications delivery 
network, under Congressional authority. 
The network's chief aim would be to 
reach the estimated 21 million 
Americans who, for reasons of time, 
geography and socio-economic condi¬ 
tions, fail to receive adequate educa¬ 
tional services. 

The Williamsburg proposal is the 
first step toward applying the plan 
that Mr. Curtis has outlined. 

In order to get educational broad¬ 
casting underway via WTEC and Channel 
46 while programming for the handi¬ 
capped is under development, Centex-- 
and a related corporation, Williamsburg 
Telecommunications Corp.--has proposed 
that the station be managed by the 
Hampton Roads Educational Television 
Association, Inc., which owns WHRO. 
Discussions on this proposal are cur¬ 
rently underway. 

The long-range concept proposed by 
Centex has been endorsed by the presi¬ 
dent of the State Board of Education, 
officials of the State Department of 
Education, officials of the Virginia 
Public Telecommunications Council and 
spokesmen for Peninsula public and 
private schools. William and Mary has 
indicated its willingness to provide 
its television facilities as a way of 
formalizing "a desirable and functional 
relationship between the community 
corporation and the College." Several 
faculty and staff have provided service 
as voluntary consultants to the 
project. 

The WTEC timetable calls for comple¬ 
tion of transmitter facilities 12 
months after receipt of the grant being 
sought.  The related application for 
federal funds to assist in special 
educational programming calls for work 
to begin on July 1, 1974, with an 
initial year's budget of $660,000. 
Total 5-year budget would be $4,790,000 
not including $350,000 in other antici¬ 
pated resources. 

Centex Board Meets 

Members of the Board of Directors of the Center of Excellence, Inc., who 
attended a recent meeting include, from left, seated, Stephen D. Harris, 
secretary-treasurer; John A. Curtis, executive vice president; Richard B. 
Brooks, president; standing, Warren Heemann, director; Robert C. Jones, vice 
president; and James D. Ahlgren, director. 



Administrative Council Approves 
1974-75 College Calendar 

The Administrative Council, at its meeting April 3, 
approved the following Calendar for 1974-75.  It replaces one 
disseminated earlier. Changes include lengthening fall orien¬ 
tation by one day, and adjusting subsequent dates accordingly; 
specifying the hours for registration validation; correcting 
the date for fall course or section changes; eliminating one 
day for spring registration; and changing the date for dead¬ 
line for course or section changes. 

The newly adopted calendar follows: 

COLLEGE CALENDAR 
1974-75 

The Alchemist' on April 17-20 

1974 

Sept. 
Sept. 
Sept. 

7-11 
11 

, 12 

Sept. 
Sept. 

, 13 
. 13-14 

Sept, . 27 

Oct. 19 
Oct. 26 

Nov. 27 

Dec. 2 
Dec. 20 
Dec. 20 

1975 

Jan. 3 
Jan. 3-4 

First Semester 

Orientation Period (Saturday-Wednesday) 
Registration of Graduate Students 
Registration of freshman and sophomore 

students (Thursday) 
Beginning of Classes:  8 a.m. (Friday) 
Registration validation (Friday-8 a.m.-5 p.m. 

Saturday-8 a.m.-12 noon) 
Last Day for Course or Section Changes: 

5 p.m. (Friday) 
Homecoming (Saturday) 
Mid-Semester Reports (100-200 Courses) filed 

with Registrar:  12 noon (Saturday) 
Beginning of Thanksgiving Holiday: 

1 p.m. (Wednesday) 
End of Thanksgiving Holiday:  8 a.m. (Monday) 
End of Classes:  5 p.m. (Friday) 
Beginning of Christmas Recess: 

5 p.m. (Friday) 

End of Christmas Recess:  8 a.m. (Friday) 
Reading Period (Friday-Saturday) 
Semester Examinations (Monday-Friday) 

Second Semester 

Jan. 24 
Jan. 27 
Feb. 10 

Feb. 8 
March 15 

March 21 
Apri! 1 1 
Apri 1 18 
May ' 3 
May- 12-14 
May 15-27 
June 1 

June 16 

July 18 
July 21 
Aug. 22 

Registration of all Students (Friday) 
Beginning of Classes:  8 a.m. (Monday) 
Last Day for Course or Section Changes: 

5 p.m. (Monday) 
Charter Day:  11 a.m. (Saturday) 
Mid-Semester Reports (100-200 Courses) filed 

with Registrar:  12 noon (Saturday) 
Beginning of Spring Recess:  5 p.m. (Friday) 
End of Spring Recess:  8 a.m. (Tuesday) 
Spring Convocation:  11 a.m. (Friday) 
End of Classes:  5 p.m. (Friday) 
Reading Period (Monday-Wednesday) 
Semester Examinations (Thursday-Tuesday) 
Commencement Day (Sunday) 

Summer Session 

Beginning of Summer Session - First Term 
(Monday) 

End of First Term (Friday) 
Beginning of Second Term (Monday) 
End of Second Term (Friday) 
Summer Session Commencement (Saturday) 

Council Is Enlarged, Renamed 
The six-year-old Administrative Council, an advisory group 

appointed by the President, has been enlarged and renamed to 
more accurately reflect its status. 

The Council has been named the President's Advisory 
Council, effective immediately. 

New appointments include the Librarian, the Dean of 
Students, the Chairman of the Affirmative Action Advisory Com¬ 
mittee and the Chairman of the Faculty Liaison Committee to 
the Board of Visitors. 

The Council was established in 1968 as a way of facilitat¬ 
ing the interchange of information among top-level administra¬ 
tors and to advise the President on matters he assigned to the 
body for discussion. 

President Graves enlarged the Council in an effort to 
increase participation in its discussions and involve addi¬ 
tional individuals on an ex^ officio basis in the advisory and 
information-sharing process. 

Other members include the President, the Executive Vice 
President, the Vice Presidents, the academic Deans, the Dean 
of the Undergraduate Program, the Assistants to the President 
and the Directors of Institutional Research and Information 
Services.  The Executive Vice President is chairman of the 
Council, which meets on the first Wednesday of each month. 

Scene from "The Alchemist" which will be pre¬ 
sented by the William and Mary Theatre Wed.- 
Sat.,  April 17-20,  at 8:15 p.m.   in Phi Beta 
Kappa Hall.    Top to bottom:    Glenn Wade, Kent 
Thompson,  and Neil Lerch as con artists Subtle, 
Face and Dol Common. 

Adult Education Classes at VARC 
Colonial Churches 
Flowerdew Hundred (Field Trip) 
Environmental Studies 
Birds 5 Plants of the Peninsula 

(Field Study) 
Career Planning 
Practical Labor Relations 
Fossils of the Lower Peninsula 

NON-CREDIT.  For additional information and registration tele¬ 
phone William-S Mary's Office of Special Programs - 877-9231, 
Ext. 200. 

April 20 $ 20 
April 27 $ 15 
April 13 $ 25 

April 27 $ 15 
April 27 $100 
May 16 $160 

Registration for Juniors 
Rising juniors should begin the pro¬ 

cess of declaring their concentrations 
in the Office of the Dean of Students. 
Appointments should also be made with 
advisors in the department of intended 
concentration.  Between April 15-22, 
these students should meet with pro¬ 
spective advisors to plan two-year pro¬ 
grams and complete registration cards. 

All registration cards must be 
filled out completely in order to be 
processed.  Information provided must 
include course number and department, 
section number, lab section, discussion 
groups, etc.  Students wishing to audit 
courses should not include these on 
registration cards. Audit forms can be 
obtained from the Office of the Dean of 
the Faculty of Arts and Sciences during 
the add/drop period in September. 

Class schedules are available in the 
Office of the Associate Dean of the 
Faculty of Arts and Sciences. 

ID pictures will be taken Wednesday 
through Friday, April 10-12, in the 
Gold Room of the Campus Center between 
8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. All students 
returning for the fall semester 1974-75 
may be photographed at this time. 
Rising juniors and seniors who are 
presently early-registering should have 
their pictures taken at this time to 
avoid the congestion in William and 
Mary Hall during arena registration in 
September. 



Doll Represents Work 
Of Local Craftsmen 

Sally Petzoldt 

Lady Skipwith has found a new home. 
Featured in the display window of a 
Williamsburg shop for many months, the 
34" vinyl doll was won in a raffle 
sponsored by the Williamsburg Community 
Hospital. Sally Petzoldt, '76, won the 
doll for her mother, Bettie Petzoldt. 

The doll has since been relocated in 
the living room of the Petzoldts1 

Petersburg home. 

Lady Skipwith is no ordinary doll; 
in 1958 she was dubbed "Lady Skipwith" 
by a Williamsburg craftsman in honor of 
an 18th century belle. Dressed in the 
18th century manner, she has been used 
most often for display purposes because 
of the workmanship exhibited in the 
green brocade dress and slippers she 
wears, and the trunk and hatbox which 
accompany her.  She is valued at $500. 
"Her value lies in her accessories, 
which are all handmade and represent 
the work of several Williamsburg craft 
shops," said Miss Petzoldt. Although 
the doll is only slightly over 10 years 
old, accessories such as her silver 
bracelet, made by the silversmith shop, 
and her wig, fashioned by the wig- 
maker's shop, add to her value. 

President's Calendar 
President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 

will be in Washington April 10-11 
attending the Institute for Academic 
Deans and Business Officers. The 
Institute is sponsored by the American 
Council on Education. 

Security Talks Set 
Security officer Linda Moore will 

speak on crime prevention and self pro¬ 
tection in New Complex Units 1 and 2 
Tuesday, April 9, at 7:30 p.m. 

Officer Moore will also address the 
College Women's Club on the same sub¬ 
ject on Monday, April 15, at 7:30 p.m. 
in the Dodge Room, Phi Beta Kappa Hall, 

Traffic Regulation 
Effective Monday, April 15, 

Campus Police will issue warnings to 
cars parked on the wrong side of the 
street and facing oncoming traffic. 

On May 1, the Campus Police will 
issue parking citations for this 
violation. 

Students Demonstrate 
Athletic Excellence 
Reggie Clark, William and Mary's 

outstanding 880-yard runner, and Mark 
Belknap, Ail-American wrestler, both 
led their teams in outstanding seasons 
this year. 

Clark captured the NCAA Indoor 
Championship in the 880 in Detroit 
recently. 

The indoor track team, in a winning 
season, won the Southern Conference 
meet for the ninth straight year and 
the State meet for the fifth straight 
year.  Following this triumph, Reggie 
Clark, a junior from Newport News, 
returned to William and Mary to lead 
the team to a 107-38 victory over Notre 
Dame in the first outdoor track meet on 
the College's new tartan track at Cary 
Field.  The new track formally opened 
over the weekend when William and Mary 
hosted the 1974 Colonial Relays. 

Other outstanding indoor track per¬ 
formers this past season included 
Charles Dobson, a junior from Hampton, 
who won the 60-yard high hurdles for 
the second year in a row at the IC4A 
meet. Mac Collins, a sophomore from 
Hampton, placed fourth in the mile race 
at the same meet. Three members of the 
indoor track team participated this 
past season in the prestigious Olympic 
Invitational track meet in Madison 
Square Garden.  Bill Louv, a senior 
from Wayne, Pa., ran the 3000-meter 
race; Charles Dobson ran in the 60-yard 
hurdles; and Reggie Clark in the 800 
meter race. 

The wrestling team enjoyed a 14-2 
season, losing to ACC power Maryland 
and to Clarion State (Pa.), a north¬ 
eastern power. In the Maryland match, 
which William and Mary lost by only 
four points, the team had to forfeit 
the 118-pound division because of an 
injury. 

Mark Belknap, a junior from Port 
Clinton, Ohio, finished fifth in the 
nation in the 134-pound division at the 
NCAA wrestling championships held at 
Ames, Iowa, recently. This past week¬ 
end he competed against a Russian all- 
star team at a five-meet U.S. tour in 
Alexandria. 

This past season Belknap was also 
named outstanding wrestler in the 134- 
pound division in the Wilkes Open at 
Scranton, Pa., and in the Virginia 
Intercollegiate Tournament. 

Model U.N. Delegation 
The College will send a delegation 

to the National Model United Nations 
(NMUN) sessions, which will be held in 
New York City April 16-21. 

The NMUN is an intercollegiate 
organization which annually sponsors 
mock UN sessions to familiarize stu¬ 
dents with the operation of the princi¬ 
pal organs of the UN. This year some 
130 colleges and universities will par¬ 
ticipate to consider a host of issues, 
such as the question of disarmament, 
the situation in the Middle East, the 
Korean question, multinational corpora¬ 
tions, apartheid, the question of 
Southern Rhodesia, and the problem of 
international terrorism.  The students 
have been preparing themselves to con¬ 
sider these questions, and each one has 
submitted a separate resolution relat¬ 
ing to one of these issues. 

This year the William and Mary dele¬ 
gation, which consists of government 
concentrators studying international 
organization (Govt. 325), will repre¬ 
sent Indonesia. Those selected to par¬ 
ticipate are: Jeff Ochsman, '74; Wyatt 

Ferguson Scholarship 
Recipient Announced 

Linda R. Musser 

Linda R. Musser, a senior, has been 
awarded the 1974 William Cross Ferguson 
Graduate Scholarship in Publishing. 

The scholarship grant will cover the 
tuition and other costs for Miss Musser 
to attend the prestigious Publishing 
Procedures Course held at Radcliffe 
College every summer. 

Miss Musser is currently copy editor 
for the College yearbook and a member 
of Mortar Board, woman's honorary 
society. An English major, she is 
active in the College-Wide Reading 
Program. 

She served as secretary for the Pub¬ 
lications Council, publicity chairman 
for Tri Delta social sorority and as a 
residence hall counselor during 
1972-73. 

Miss Musser is the daughter of Mr. 
and Mrs. Henry M. Musser, Jr., of 
Gaithersburg, Md. 

The scholarship grant is an out¬ 
growth of a gift of money to the Col¬ 
lege from Walter F. C. Ferguson in 
honor of his brother, William Cross 
Ferguson, who died in 1967. 

William Cross Ferguson, a William 
and Mary graduate in the class of 1916, 
had a long career in publishing, 
ultimately becoming president of the 
World Book Company.  Prior to his death 
he expressed an interest in establish¬ 
ing at his alma mater various programs 
that would stimulate student interest 
in publishing as a career. 

In November 1973 the third Ferguson 
Seminar in Publishing, a two-day event, 
was held at the College. The seminar, 
held biennially, brings together on 
campus outstanding figures from the 
publishing field who lecture and meet 
informally with students from colleges 
around the state. 

Bethel, '75; Pam Cox, '75; Rita 
Everett, '75; Nancy Hadlock, '76; and 
Sharon Pandak, '75.  Mr. Ochsman will 
serve as the chairman of the delega¬ 
tion.  The faculty advisor is Chonghan 
Kim, professor of government, who also 
serves as a member of the Board of 
Directors of the NMUN. 

During the NMUN sessions various 
speakers are scheduled to address the 
delegations. One such speaker is 
Ambassador John Scali of the United 
States of America. Delegations are 
also scheduled to visit various perman¬ 
ent missions to the UN for their brief¬ 
ings. William and Mary students will 
call on Ambassador Sani of Indonesia 
and Ambassador Zakaria of Malaysia. 
The latter was Mr. Kim's colleague when 
he was a member of the Korean mission 
to the United Nations. 



Office of Development 
NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR THE HUMANITIES--FY 1975 PLANS AND 
PRIORITIES 

NEH has been budgeted for a total of $82 million for 
FY 1975, an increase of $31 million over its FY 1974 appropri¬ 
ation of $51 million. The proposed increase in funding will 
enable NEH to maintain its current level of funding, approxi¬ 
mately 25% of all requests received. The Endowment's general 
emphasis in FY 1975 includes: 

(1) The Bicentennial of the American Revolution. About 
one-third of Endowment funding is expected to support projects 
examining the ideas and actions which have determined the 
course of American civilization and provide the context for 
its future. 

(2) International Education.  Increases are expected in 
grants to strengthen the teaching of, and aid in research on, 
foreign languages, foreign societies and cultures, and inter¬ 
national relations. 

Anticipated funding levels for the Endowment's programs in 
higher education have been outlined as follows: 

(A) Education Programs ($15.8 million) 
-Higher education institutional and project grants 
($10,650,000) 
-Humanities institutes ($2,200,000) 

(B) Fellowship Programs ($9.8 million) 
-Independent Fellowships and summer stipends 
($2,800,000) 
-College faculty fellowships ($2,600,000) 
-Summer seminars ($2,400,000) 
-Resident Fellowships at advanced study centers 
($500,000) 
-Fellowships for the Professions ($1,500,000) 

(C) Research Grants Programs ($11.25 million) 
-Research and editing grants ($5,500,000) 
-Research resqurce centers and research tools 
($3,000,000) 
-Conferences and congresses ($1,000,000) 
-Bicentennial history program ($750,000) 
-State history program ($1,000,000) 

(D) Planning and Special Programs ($4.35 million) 
-Youthgrants and bicentennial youth debate ($650,000) 
-Planning and development projects ($3,700,000) 

EARTH ENVIRONMENT AND RESOURCES CONFERENCE 
Various universities, professional societies and industrial 

organizations are sponsoring a 1974 Earth Environment and 
Resources Conference to be held in Philadelphia, Pa., on 
September 10-12.  The theme of the conference is the relation 
of science and engineering research progress to broad issues 
in environmental quality and management of resources. The 
sponsors are inviting submission of papers on this theme. The 
conference agenda will be determined after screening the sub¬ 
mitted papers. 

Submit papers and requests for further information to: 
Dr. E. P. Mercanti, Program Chairman, U.S. Environment and 
Resources Council, Inc., 12415 Shelter Lane, Bowie, Md., 20715 
Deadline for papers:  4/30/74. 

DEADLINE REMINDERS 

6 May  National Endowment for the Humanities (research 
grants) 

17 June National Endowment for the Humanities (senior 
fellowships) 

25 June ACLS Travel Grants (requests for travel funds to 
attend meetings for Oct.-Jan.) 

1 July Fulbright-Hays Awards (research awards for senior 
American and foreign scholars in language and 
literature) 

1 July National Endowment for the Humanities (development 
and program grants) 

Campus Security Log 
4/2/1:30 p.m.  Unauthorized male reported in coed's room in 
New Complex Unit 5.  Subject arrested by Officer Linda Moore. 
Incident reported to the Williamsburg Police Department.  Cash 
bond set for $4,000; property, $8,000.  Trial continued. 

Thefts reported and still under investigation include: 

4/2/11 a.m.  Ohaus Triple Beam Balance.  Stolen from Faculty 
Studio, Lake Matoaka Shelter.  Gram scales with stainless 
steel scoop, 12'x6'x2-3/4'. Reported value, $40. 

4/2/12:45 a.m 
nity Complex, 
500TX-AM-FM, 
reduction uni 
$120. Smith- 
case. Report 
cassette cord 
(engraved on 
Assorted tape 

Following items reported stolen from Frater- 
SAE, during spring recess:  Fisher Stereo, 

ser. #12570.  Reported value, $580; TEAC noise 
t, AN-60, Dolby, ser. #9469.  Reported value. 
Corona electric typewriter, gray/white, black 
ed value, $150.  Sony FM stereo/FM-AM receiver 
er, HST-399, ser. #90609, social security number 
back of set), 229-82-6180. Reported value, $120; 
s, reported value of $45. 

4/4/2:24 a.m.  Three bicycles stolen from lawn of Yates Hall: 
two Italian 10-speed Catains.  Reported value, $145 each; 
Schwinn Continental, reported value, $80. 

4/5/5 p.m.  Two dresses stolen from attic of Landrum Hall: 
Green/white floral print long evening dress, reported value, 
$100; black/white long dress, reported value, $20. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
FOR SALE 

Sears Deluxe Model electric dryer, 
3 yrs. old, $70, like new.    9 cu. ft. 
refrigerator, $35;  1  gentle mare, 
1/2 Quarterhorse, 1/2 Morgan, with 
saddle & electric fence, 12 yrs. old, 
$200.    Call  229-9441  after 5 p.m. 

For sale by owner, house in Denbigh 
area:    3 BR,  1-1/2 baths, LR/fireplace, 
DR, eat-in kitchen, attached garage, 
wall-to-wall  carpet, built-in appli¬ 
ances, fenced-in rear yard with patio. 
$34,000, can be assumed.    874-0875. 

1966 Ford Gal.  500;  1973 rebuilt 
engine; new tires; autom.  transm.; air 
cond.; radio.    Excel,  condition.    $650. 
Call  229-1655, Ext.  36 after 7 p.m. 

SAILBOAT:    Jet 14 fiberglass, one- 
design daysailer 14'  jib, main & all 
racing gear; seats 4; excellent cond. 
great for weekend cruising; trailer. 
$900.    887-2219. 

In-city, 3 bedroom, 1-1/2 baths, 
central  air.,  1,400 square feet.    Call 
229-5782. 

Kodak 35mm camera with case.    Split 
image range finder; Anastar f3.5, 50mn 
lens; speeds from time exposure to 
200th; lens openings F3.5 to 16.    In 
excellent condition.    Call  229-6474 
after 5 p.m., ask for Mr. Sykes. 

WANTED 
Male roommate for house 1 mile from 

campus.    Call  229-6310. 

Three bedroom furnished house for 
rent by visiting faculty member from 
August to January.    Call  P. 0'Neil at 
229-2009. 

1973 Buick Century Luxus, midnight 
green with sandlewood vinyl  roof, 
2 dr.,  14,500 miles, power steering and 
brakes, cruise control,  air-condition¬ 
ing, AM-FM stereo radio,  radial  tires 
and more.    Including tires, sticker 
price was over $5,250 but will  sell  for 
$3,850.    229-0177 or 229-1889. 

HOUSE for sale, by owner.    York Co. 
2 miles from College.    Central  heat- 
conditioning;  fireplace; 3 baths, 8 
rooms, plus separate 3-room rental 
apartment, with heat,  lights separate. 
A 20'  x 30'  garage with storage loft. 
Lot is 200'  x 200', largely wooded 
(nearly 1  acre).    Phone 229-1929. 

Roommate wanted to share 2-BR apt. 
at Williamsburg East Apts. on Merrimac 
Trail.    $75/mo., plus share utilities. 
Available immediately.    Call  Barb 
Baker at Ext.  351  after 5 p.m.  or Gary 
at 229-6908. 

Must sell!    One year old 10-speed 
Austrian bike,  Shimano derailers, SR 
crank.    $85.    Call   Bruce after 3 p.m. 
229-0739. 

Ideal  fishing boat.    Sears 12 ft. 
deluxe gamefisher with sport top.    Ex. 
cond.    $200.    Call  229-7605. 

FOR RENT 
3-bedroom apartment, 1 mile to 

campus. Available May-July, possibly 
longer. Some furniture if needed. 
Family preferred. Call 229-3868. 



8 THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, APRIL 9 

INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
OUTING CLUB BICYCLING DIVISION: CC, Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS ORIENTATION MEETING: Small 109, 7:30 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
PUBLIC BROADCASTING SYSTEM TELECAST: "The Advocates," Wren Great Hall, 8 p.m. 
AAUP MEETING: PBK, Dodge Room, 8 p.m. 
COLLEGE-WIDE READING PROGRAM POETRY READING: Joseph Brodsky, Russian poet, 

reading in Russian and English translation, Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Anchor National Financial Services, Newport News 

or nationwide, business, M.B.A., economics, financial advisor and sales; 
Fidelity Union Life Insurance Co., Tidewater area and Richmond, all majors, 
sales and sales management; University of Virginia, School of Education 
Evaluation Research Ctr., Charlottesville, all majors, prospective graduate 
students. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 10 
ID PHOTOGRAPHS FOR STUDENTS AND FACULTY: CC, Gold Room, 8:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF FOREIGN STUDY MEETING: CC, Room D, 2 p.m. 
ENGLISH DEPARTMENT FILM: "The Importance of Being Earnest," Swem, Botetourt 

Theatre, 3 & 7:30 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. O.D.U., Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "The Fallacies of Hope," Millington Aud., 4 p.m. 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
RELIGION 211 FILM: Andrews Aud., 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
PUBLIC BROADCASTING SYSTEM TELECAST: "The Advocates," Wren Great Hall, 8 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Northwestern Mutual Life Insurance Co., Richmond, 

business, M.B.A., economics, sales leading to sales management; The South¬ 
land Corporation, Virginia area, accounting, business, fine arts, govern¬ 
ment, history, management trainee program. 

THURSDAY, APRIL 11 
ID PHOTOGRAPHS FOR STUDENTS AND FACULTY: CC, Gold Room, 8:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
WOMEN'S VARSITY TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. U.N.C., Adair Courts, 3:30 p.m. 
BSA MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
BSA STUDENT FOOD COMMITTEE DINNER: CC, Room D, 5 p.m. 
PI DELTA PHI INITIATION: Wren Great Hall, 6:30 p.m. 
PI DELTA PHI RECEPTION: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
ENGLISH CLUB SPEAKER: Terry Meyers, "The Gospel of Shelley According to 

Swinburne," PBK, Dodge Room, 7:15 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Aetna Life & Casualty—College Marketing 

Division, William and Mary, accounting, business, M.B.A., education, 
English, physical education, sales representative located on campus from 
which he graduated; Civil Service, Fort Monroe, business, English, math, 
and most other majors, public information specialist, operations research 
analyst, management analyst, computer specialist, career intern trainees. 

FRIDAY, APRIL 12 
ID PHOTOGRAPHS FOR STUDENTS AND FACULTY: CC, Gold Room, 8:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
SCHOOL OF EDUCATION FACULTY MEETING: CC, Room C, 2 p.m. 
ENGLISH DEPARTMENT PROFESSIONS EVALUATION COMMITTEE: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 

3:30 p.m. 
JAMESTOWN ROAD DORMITORIES PARTY: Lake Matoaka Shelter, 5 p.m. 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP MEETING: CC, Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
SA FILMS: "Sleuth," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"Closely Watched Trains," W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
CIVILISATION SERIES FILM: "The Fallacies of Hope," Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 
PHI MU ALPHA SINFONIA DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
THETA DELTA CHI SWEETHEART DANCE: CC, Theatre, 9 p.m. 

SATURDAY, APRIL 13 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM:    Small  152, Rogers 100, Washington 200, Unit B 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
WOMEN'S LACROSSE MATCH:    W&M vs. Virginia Club Team, Women's Athletic Field, 

10 a.m. 
CIVIL RIGHTS SYMPOSIUM:     "Brown vs.  Board of Education—Twenty Years Later," 

panel discussion, 10 a.m.; speaker, Marion Barry, Jr.,  President, District 
of Columbia Board of Education, 2 p.m.; workshops, 3 p.m.;  PBK 

ORGAN RECITAL:    Wren Chapel, 11  a.m. 
MARSHALL-WYTHE  INSTITUTE MEETING:    CC,  Sit   'N Bull   Room,  12 noon 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS MATINEE:    "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 1776, 

2 p.m., $2.50, students $1.50 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH:    W&M vs.  Presbyterian College, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION:    "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 
PI LAMBDA PHI SWEETHEART DANCE:    CC,  Ballroom, 9 p.m. 
KAPPA KAPPA GAMMA SPRING PLEDGE DANCE:     CC,  Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, APRIL 14 
PI DELTA EPSILON INITIATION: Wren Chapel, 3 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
COLLEGIUM MUSICUM: Eiji Hashimoto, Harpsichord, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 
WCWM MANAGERS MEETING: CC, Gold Room, 6 p.m. 
MORTAR BOARD MEETING: CC, Room D, 7 p.m. 

MONDAY, APRIL 15 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH:    W&M vs.  Furman, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
KAPPA DELTA PLEDGING:    Wren Great Hall, 6 p.m. 
STUDENT  INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY:    meeting, CC, Room D, 6 p.m.; 

lecture, CC, Theatre,  7:30 p.m. 
BAPTIST STUDENT UNION MEETING:    CC,  Room C,  7 p.m. 
STUDENT FLYING CLUB ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING:    CC,  Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
BAHA'I  FIRESIDE:    CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
COLLEGE WOMEN'S CLUB SPEAKER:    "Focus on Women, Part II," PBK, Dodge Room, 

8 p.m. 
PHILOSOPHY CLUB LECTURE:    W. D.  Falk, Chairman, Department of Philosophy, 

U.N.C., Chapel   Hill,  "Hume on Practical  Reason," Jones 207, 8 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE  INTERVIEWS:    Prudential Life Insurance Co., Newport News- 

Williamsburg area, most majors, selling and servicing insurance. 

TUESDAY, APRIL 16 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
WOMEN'S LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. Lynchburg, Women's Athletic Field, 4 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: The Institute for Paralegal Training, 

Philadelphia, Pa., all majors with a 2.0 GPA or better, course programs 
which prepare the graduate to function as a lawyer's assistant. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 17 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. Washington & Lee. Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
PI DELTA EPSILON PUBLICATIONS BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 5 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
MORTAR BOARD SOCIAL: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 8 p.m. 
W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW: "Collage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 

THURSDAY, APRIL 18 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
BSA MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 
AUDUBON WILDLIFE SERIES FILM: "Four Fathom World," narrated by Harry Pederson, 

CC, Ballroom, 7:45 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
BOTETOURT BIBLIOGRAPHICAL SOCIETY LECTURE: Edward C. Carter II, Editor-in- 

Chief, Papers of Benjamin Latrobe, "Latrobe in Virginia, 1796-98," Swem, 
Botetourt Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 

W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION:  "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW: "Collage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Social Security Administration, Pa., Del., Md., 

D.C, W.Va., Va., all majors, public contact—explain S. S. law to public 
and develop claims for all types of S. S. benefits. 

FRIDAY, APRIL 19 
BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION SPONSORS, INC., BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING: 

Swem, Rare Book Room, 3 p.m. 
W&M CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP MEETING: CC, Ballroom, 6:30 p.m. 
SA FILMS: "Poseidon Adventure," W&M Hall, 7 p.m. 

"La Dolce Vita," W&M Hall, 9 p.m. 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
MERMETTES ANNUAL WATER SHOW: "Collage," Adair Pool, 8:15 p.m. 
PHI MU PLEDGE DANCE: CC, Theatre, 9 p.m. 

SATURDAY, APRIL 20 
LAW SCHOOL ADMISSIONS TEST: Millington Aud., 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
PIKE BIKE MARATHON FOR MUSCULAR DYStROPHY: 9 a.m.-3 p.m., begins at W&M Hall 
CIRCLE K TUTORING PROGRAM: Small 152, Rogers 100, Washington 200, Unit B 

Basement, 10 a.m. 
PHI SIGMA HONORARY BIOLOGY SOCIETY MEETING: Small 113, 11 a.m. 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
RUGBY MATCH: Men's Intramural Field, 2 p.m. 
W&M THEATRE PRODUCTION: "The Alchemist," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $2 
KAPPA DELTA PLEDGE DANCE: CC, Ballroom, 9 p.m. 

SUNDAY, APRIL 21 
MORTAR BOARD RECEPTION: CC, Rooms A&B, 1 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 4 p.m. 
MUSIC DEPARTMENT RECITAL: F. Donald Truesdell, Piano, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 
WCWM MANAGERS MEETING: CC, Gold Room, 6 p.m. 
PHI DELTA KAPPA INITIATION: Wren Chapel, 6:30 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, APRIL 22 
U.S. MARINE CORPS OFFICER SELECTION TEAM: CC, Lobby, 9 a.m.-3 p.m. 
ENGLISH AND FINE ARTS DEPARTMENTS LECTURE: Rosalie, Lady Mander of Whitewick 

Manor, Staffordshire, England, "Rossetti and Victorian Painting," Swem, 
Botetourt Theatre, 11 a.m. 

MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. Hampden-Sydney, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
BAPTIST STUDENT UNION MEETING: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7:30 p.m. 
BAHA'I FIRESIDE: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
RAFT DEBATE: PBK, 8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Warum Laeuft Herr R. Amok?" (English subtitles), German 

House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 

TUESDAY, APRIL 23 
.m.-3 p.m. 
.m. 

U.S. MARINE CORPS OFFICER SELECTION TEAM: CC, Lobby, 
LACROSSE MATCH: W&M vs. W&L, Men's Intramural Field, 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
KAPPA DELTA SENIOR BANQUET: CC, Ballroom, 6:30 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
PHI ETA SIGMA SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room A, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
STUDENT INTERNATIONAL MEDITATION SOCIETY MEETING: CC, Room C, 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
CONCERT: Norfolk Symphony Orchestra, PBK, 8:30 p.m., $4 
FRENCH LANGUAGE FILM: "Brittany," French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, 

Lobby, 9 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 

7:30 p.m. 

College of Williim and Mary 

Williamsburg. Virginia      23185 

Non-Profit 
Organization   - 
U. S. Postage 

PAID 
Williamsburg 

Virginia 
Permit  No.  26 


